
 

 

 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

2. ROLL CALL 

3. PUBLIC COMMENT 

This meeting is being held virtually via live stream. Public comment will be accepted up until 15 minutes 

before the start of the meeting. Written public comment must be emailed to publiccomment@cityblm.org 

and those wishing to speak live must register at https://www.cityblm.org/register prior to the meeting. 

4. MINUTES Consideration, review and approval of minutes from the meeting on December 16, 2020 

meeting.  

5. REGULAR AGENDA 

Note, due to COVID-19 social distancing considerations, this meeting is held virtually. Those wishing to 

testify or comment remotely regarding a public hearing listed below must register at 

https://www.cityblm.org/register at least 15 minutes prior to the start of the meeting.   

A. Z-29-20   Public hearing, review and action on a petition for variance submitted by Brooke 

Hermanowicz to install a 6ft fence in the front yard of a residential property, a 2ft 

increase at 220 Willard Ave, Bloomington, IL 61701. (Ward 4) Tabled from 12.16.20 

6. OTHER BUSINESS 

7.  NEW BUSINESS  

 

 

 

 

AGENDA 

BLOOMINGTON ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

REGULAR MEETING  

109 EAST OLIVE ST. 

 BLOOMINGTON, IL 61701 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 20, 2021 at 4:00 P.M.  
THIS MEETING WILL BE HELD VIRTUALLY. LIVE STREAM AVAILABLE AT: 

www.cityblm.org/live 
Prior to 15 minutes before the start of the meeting, 1) those persons wishing to 

provide public comment or testify at the meeting must register 
at  www.cityblm.org/register, and/or 2) those persons wishing to provide written 

comment must email their comments to publiccomment@cityblm.org. 
 

Physical attendance is not allowed. 
 

The rules for participation and attendance may be subject to change due to 
changes in law or to executive orders relating to the COVID-19 pandemic 
occurring after the publication of this agenda.  Changes will be posted at 

www.cityblm.org/register. 
 

https://www.cityblm.org/register
https://www.cityblm.org/register
http://www.cityblm.org/live
http://www.cityblm.org/register
mailto:publiccomment@cityblm.org
http://www.cityblm.org/register


 

 

8. ADJOURNMENT 
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DRAFT 
MINUTES 

PUBLISHED BY THE AUTHORITY OF  
THE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS OF BLOOMINGTON, ILLINOIS 

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 16, 2020, 4:00 P.M. 
WWW.CITYBLM.ORG/LIVE 

 
The Zoning Board of Appeals convened in Regular Session virtually via zoom conferencing with the 
City Planner, Katie Simpson, and Kimberly Smith, the Assistant Director of Economic & Community 
Development, in-person in City Hall’s Council Chambers. The meeting was live streamed to the 
public at www.cityblm.org/live.  The Meeting was called to order by Chairperson Victoria Harris at 
4:04 PM. 
 

ROLL CALL 

 
Attendee Name Title Status 

 Ms. Victoria Harris Chairperson Present
 Mr. Terry Ballantini Commissioner Present

 Mr. Michael McFarland Commissioner Present
 Mr. Michael Straza Commissioner Present
 Mr. Tyler Noonan Commissioner Present

 Mr. Michael Rivera Jr Commissioner Absent 
Ms. Nikki Williams Commissioner Present
Mr. George Boyle Assistant Corporate Counsel Present
Ms. Melissa Hon Economic & Community Development 

Director
Absent 

Ms. Kimberly Smith Assistant Economic & Community 
Development Director

Present

Ms. Katie Simpson City Planner Present
Ms. Caitlin Kelly Assistant City Planner Present

 
COVID-19 

This meeting is being held virtually via live stream. Public comment will be accepted up until 15  

minutes before the start of the meeting. Written public comment must be emailed to  

publiccomment@cityblm.org and those wishing to speak live must register at  

https://www.cityblm.org/register prior to the meeting. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
No public comment. 
 
MINUTES 
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Mr. Straza motioned to approve both sets of the previous meetings’ minutes. Mr. Ballantini seconded. 
Roll call vote: Mr. Ballantini – Yes, Mr. McFarland – Yes, Mr. Straza – Yes, Mr. Noonan – Yes, Ms. 
Williams – Yes, Chairperson Harris – Yes. The motion was approved (6-0-0). 

REGULAR AGENDA 

A. Z-26-20 Public hearing, review and action on a petition for a variance from Chapter 44- 404 
submitted by William Shelton to allow for a driveway expansion beyond 24’ in the Residential 
District at 1125 Rader Run, Bloomington IL 61704. (Ward 3)  

Chairperson Harris called for the staff report. Ms. Simpson introduced the case and stated that staff 
recommends a denial of the requested variance. 

Ms. Simpson explained that the subdivision is built with zero lot line homes, and that the lot sizes are 
smaller than are generally built, resulting in a specific character to the neighborhood.  

The applicant requested a permit in order to build a driveway. The driveway was built differently 
from what the permit indicated, flaring outward to 24’ in width. The applicant requested a variance 
in order to allow the driveway to remain as is. 

Mr. Straza asked whether the original design was approved for a permit and then the nonconforming 
part of the driveway added on. Ms. Simpson stated that the permit was approved but never issued 
due to lack of payment. Mr. Ballantini inquired as to what the permitting process is and whether 
there is a time limit on submitting payment for a permit. 

Chairperson Harris swore in Mr. William Shelton, the applicant, for testimony. Mr. Shelton clarified 
that they were under the impression that the contractor would pay for the permit fee. He mentioned 
that a city employee in a marked city vehicle took pictures of the project as it was under 
construction and verbally approved it. 

Mr. Ballantini sought to clarify that Mr. Shelton was aware that the driveway would be substantially 
different from what was submitted. Mr. Shelton said he was. Chairperson Harris asked whether the 
city employee was aware of the extension when they verbally approved of it. Mr. Shelton said yes. 
Mr. Ballantini asked whether Mr. Shelton was aware of the worker’s name and whether a permit was 
submitted or requested with the new driveway design; Mr. Shelton did not know the employee’s 
name and did not apply for a new permit. 

Mr. Ballantini asked how difficult it would be in order to comply with the code. Mr. Shelton said the 
flare would have to be removed and repoured. 

Mr. Noonan motioned to adopt the Findings of Fact, as presented in the staff report, and finding the 
standards for a variance are not met. Mr. McFarland seconded. Roll call vote: Mr. Ballantini – Yes, 
Mr. McFarland – Yes, Mr. Straza – Yes, Mr. Noonan – Yes, Ms. Williams – Yes, Chairperson Harris – Yes. 
The motion carried (6-0-0). 

 
Mr. Ballantini motioned to reject the variance as requested, consistent with the findings. Mr. 
McFarland seconded. Roll call vote: Mr. Ballantini – Yes, Mr. McFarland – Yes, Mr. Straza – Yes, Mr. 
Noonan – Yes, Ms. Williams – Yes, Chairperson Harris – Yes. The variance was rejected (6-0-0). 
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B. Z-27-20 Public hearing, review and action on a petition for a variance submitted by Michael 
Hudelson to install a 6ft fence in the front yard of a residential property, a 2ft increase, at 
2821 Chesapeake Lane, Bloomington, IL 61704. (Ward 9)  

Chairperson Harris called for the staff report. Ms. Kelly introduced the case, stating that staff 
recommends a denial of the variance. 

Ms. Kelly explained that the fence had already been installed and was the subject of a recent zoning 
enforcement case. No other front yard fences in the neighborhood seemed to measure over 4’ in 
height. Ms. Kelly additionally explained the circumstances of corner lots, which are considered to 
have two front yards per the Zoning Ordinance, both requiring setbacks of at least 25’. A large tree 
would have to be removed from the property in order to install a side yard fence. 

Mr. McFarland asked what might be contributing to the prevalence of similar cases. Mr. Boyle 
suggested that this discussion be moved to New Business. 

Chairperson Harris swore in Michael Hudelson, the applicant, for testimony. Mr. Hudelson explained 
that in researching the project, he did not find any materials explaining that corner lots have two 
front yards. He added that he was unaware that the contractor he hired did not apply for a permit, 
and that there are several other 6’ tall front yard fences in the area that he has observed.  

Chairperson Harris asked whether Mr. Hudelson knew when the other 6’ fences were built. He wasn’t 
sure. Mr. McFarland and the applicant asked whether a recent code change had taken place to 
disallow 6’ front yard fences; Ms. Simpson said no. Mr. Hudelson suggested making it clearer in the 
ordinance that corner lots are considered to have two front yards. Mr. Ballantini asked whether this 
is addressed on the city website; Ms. Simpson said it’s not specifically spelled out on the city 
website, although it is in the code. 

Mr. Ballantini inquired as to the distance between the tree and fence. Mr. Hudelson estimated it 
would be about 15’ to 20’. Chairperson Harris asked staff that it be made clear that corner lots have 
two front yards. 

Mr. McFarland made a motion to accept the Findings of Fact, as presented in the staff report, and 
finding the standards for a variance are not met. Mr. Ballantini seconded. Roll call vote: Mr. 
Ballantini – Yes, Mr. McFarland – Yes, Mr. Straza – Yes, Mr. Noonan – Yes, Ms. Williams – Yes, 
Chairperson Harris – Yes. The motion carried (6-0-0). 
 
Mr. Ballantini made a motion to deny the variance request, consistent with the findings. Mr. Straza 
seconded. Roll call vote: Mr. Ballantini – Yes, Mr. McFarland – Yes, Mr. Straza – Yes, Mr. Noonan – Yes, 
Ms. Williams – Yes, Chairperson Harris – Yes. The variance was rejected (6-0-0). 
 

C. Z-29-20 Public hearing, review and action on a petition for variance submitted by Brooke 
Hermanowicz to install a 6ft fence in the front yard of a residential property, a 2ft increase 
at 220 Willard Ave, Bloomington, IL 61701. (Ward 4)  

Chairperson Harris called for the staff report. Ms. Kelly introduced the case, stating that staff 
recommend a denial of the variance. Similarly, the 6’ fence had already been installed at the 
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property, a corner lot, though the site does not appear to have any physical characteristics 
preventing the installation of a side yard fence. The existing fence may also be in violation of sight 
distance requirements, as it abuts an alleyway. 

Mr. Ballantini asked whether the fence had recently been replaced and, if so, whether the original 
fence was in compliance. Ms. Kelly said she believed so. 

Chairperson Harris swore in Brooke Hermanowicz, the applicant. She explained that she saw the 
fence as a replacement and verified with neighbors that the fence would not pose an issue to 
visibility. She also mentioned that after applying for a fence permit for the existing 6’ fence, David 
Silver, a city inspector, advised her to apply for a variance, or else the permit would be denied. 

Mr. Ballantini verified that the previous was in compliance with the Zoning Ordinance. Ms. 
Hermanowicz said it was. Mr. Ballantini brought up the sight distance requirements as a major 
concern of his. Ms. Hermanowicz explained that the alleyway is abandoned, and that nobody drives 
through it.  

Chairperson Harris swore in David Wiltz, partner of the applicant, for testimony. He explained that 
he performed most of the work on the property including the fence, and that the replacement fence 
went in the same position as the original 4’ fence. He asked what the boundaries between front and 
back yards are considered to be. Mr. McFarland and Ms. Simpson explained that the Zoning Ordinance 
considers each side of a property with frontage on a public street to have a front yard. Mr. Wiltz 
maintained that the fence was built in line with the original foundation of the house, and that he 
made the fence double-sided after receiving the zoning enforcement letter. 

Mr. Ballantini clarified that the height of the fence and the fact that it is not set back far enough to 
qualify as a side yard fence is the issue. He reiterated that the consideration of the Board, in his 
opinion, is whether or not a structure meets the standards of the code. 

Ms. Simpson entered the email received from neighbors speaking against the variance into the 
record. Ms. Hermanowicz stated that the email bolstered her desire for security, and that she felt 
singled out given that others in the neighborhood have 6’ tall front yard fences. 

Mr. McFarland motioned to continue the case to the next meeting given that the applicant does not 
appear to fully understand the purpose or process of applying a variance, and that the applicant has 
additional information that she would like to submit. Ms. Hermanowicz agreed. Mr. Ballantini 
seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Mr. Ballantini – Yes, Mr. McFarland – Yes, Mr. Straza – Yes, Mr. 
Noonan – Yes, Ms. Williams – Yes, Chairperson Harris – Yes. The motion carried (6-0-0).  

OLD BUSINESS 

There was none. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Chairperson Harris asked staff to make it clearer that yard setbacks differ for corner lots. Ms. 
Simpson displayed Ch. 44, 9-9 of the Zoning Ordinance, which clarify setback requirements for corner 
lots as well as regular lots. Mr. Boyle asked whether this is spelled out in the fence pamphlet. Ms. 
Simpson affirmed that it is, although it is not available on the website. It was decided that Ms. Kelly 
would design a clearer informational pamphlet for the website. 
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ADJOURNMENT 
Mr. Straza motioned to adjourn. Mr. Ballantini seconded. All were in agreement. The meeting 
adjourned at 6:03 PM. 
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CITY OF BLOOMINGTON  ATTEST

  

Victoria Harris, Chairperson   Katie Simpson, City Planner 

 



CITY OF BLOOMINGTON 
REPORT FOR THE BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 

January 20, 2021 
 

CASE NUMBER SUBJECT: TYPE SUBMITTED BY: 

Z-29-20 Fence variance Variance  
Caitlin Kelly, Assistant 

City Planner 

 

PETITIONER’S REQUEST: 

Section of Code: 44. 9-10 Fence Regulations  

Type of Variance Required Requested Variation  

Fence standards 4’ maximum height 6’ in height 2’ over maximum height 

 

 

Staff 
Recommendation 

Staff finds that the application does not meet all the standards for a variance. Staff 

recommends that the Zoning Board of Appeals deny the requested variance. 

 
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS OF FACT AND STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
Since the December 16, 2020 meeting, the applicant and her legal counsel submitted  

supplemental petition materials consisting of a revised variance petition and findings of fact, 

several incident reports from the Bloomington Police Department regarding a robbery that 

occurred at the property in 2015 and vehicular burglaries in the surrounding area in subsequent 

years, a copy of a petition in support of the variance signed by thirteen neighbors, and a list of 

25 corner lots within 1.1 miles of the subject property with front yard fences exceeding 4’ in 

height. These materials are included in the packet and attached to this memo. Upon reviewing 

the supplemental materials, staff’s findings of fact remain the same, with the exception of item 

4: 

4. That granting the variation request will not give the applicant any special privilege 

that is denied to others by the Code; Of the 25 corner lots cited by the petitioner in the 

supplemental application materials, six received fence height variances granted by the 

Zoning Board of Appeals between 2005 and 2018. Another four received approved 

permits despite their nonconforming heights, two in 2002, one in 2011, and one in 

2012. Though granting the 2ft variation request may not give the applicant a special 

privilege denied to others in the surrounding neighborhood, it would still constitute a 

special privilege denied to City of Bloomington residents more broadly since the 4ft 

front yard fence height regulation applies to all residential properties in the corporate 

limits. The standard is not met. 



The Zoning Ordinance requires all five standards for a variance to be found prior to granting 

approval.  Staff finds that the application does not meet all standards for a variance and 

recommends a denial of the variance.  

For additional information, please refer to the original staff report, variance petition, and 

supplemental materials submitted for the December 16th ZBA meeting, which are included 

in this packet.  Also included in this packet is the opposition email staff received on 
December 13, 2020. This email was shared with the applicant and the Board prior to the 
December 16th public hearing. It is being added to this packet for reference. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Caitlin Kelly 

Assistant City Planner 

Attachments: 

• Revised Variance Application, supplemental documents from applicant, oppotision email 
• Original staff report and recommendation

• Original Variance Application and supplemental documents from applicant

• Site Plan

• Zoning Map

• Aerial Map

• Neighborhood Notice Map, Newspaper Notice and List of Addresses Notified















































































12/16/2020 Mail - Katie Simpson - Outlook

https://outlook.office365.com/mail/AAMkADhjN2MwZjAxLWE2ZjItNGI3ZS1iNjk5LTBjZmJkNzJjMjJmOQAuAAAAAABVZ7fq%2FM3ES6LczomuiV46AQ… 1/1

Zoning Variance Request

Jan and Dennis Fries <jfdf143@gmail.com>
Sun 12/13/2020 11:59 AM
To:  Public Comment <publiccomment@cityblm.org>

1 attachments (19 KB)
Building code protest, 220 Willard, Dec 12th, 2020.docx;

Re: 220 Willard Ave.
Bloomington, IL 61701
Comments / Protest

To the Zoning  and Planning Staff
To the Building Safety Dept

Regarding the application by Brooke Hermanowicz for  a Variance for their property.
What I actually see is several requests to grant them variances for the work they did without a permit (s). There seems
to be several violations, maybe ongoing. As they just put a roof on the LeanTo structure attached to the North side of
the house and the 6' fence around the back yard, the new concrete driveway, the leanto structure itself, all of the
concrete work in the backyard and the deck that has been built in the backyard.  And now they want you to overlook
all of their misdeeds and also grant them a variance for a 6' fence around their front yard.
Please see the attached document.
Thank You
Dennis M Fries

Websense: Click here to report this email as spam.

https://www.mailcontrol.com/sr/Ehinzr-NSc3GX2PQPOmvUmA_9wPbHFMfzWJGeBZdWXSCVnhXnBHyzI1zoiPP5cH0rl9Xqy83fYP5pl0FDW8fzw==
ksimpson
Rectangle
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Dec 12th, 2020 

Economic & Community Devel. Dept. 

Zoning Board of Appeals 

RE:  Variance requested by Brooke Hermanowicz 

For 220 Willard Ave. 

 

 

 

To even consider this request is ridiculous. The applicant has broken several rules /codes and is now 

asking you to not only approve what they have done illegally but grant them the rights to further exceed 

code regulations. To put a 6’ tall fence around the FRONT Yard. And what about the addition of 

structure on the North front side of the home, what about the new concrete drive that has been placed 

on the property.  We have no problem with there being “a garage or a new concrete drive going to the 

left of the existing driveway, BUT did they obtain a permit for that?  As this has been an ongoing work, a 

little here and a little bit added there, I am highly suspicious that there were no permits and no 

inspections. 

The issue she states about the proximity of the fence to the sidewalk, and to the need for additional 

security without a 6’ fence, we say, they knew of that before they moved in. The fence, WHEN 

reinstalled could have been moved in from the sidewalk, if the proximity to the sidewalk was that much 

of a concern.  

Their “Concern” that a 6’ height is needed to keep their dog from jumping the fence, is NEGATED by 

them building a raised deck inside and next to the fence that will enable even a medium size dog to look 

or leap over this new fence.  Would a permit be necessary to build a deck?  What about the circular 

concrete basin in the back yard? It appears to be at least 10 feet in diameter, is it to be a wading pool or 

something else? A base for a large above ground pool?   Was there a permit, or any inspection of this 

work? 

The fence that they replaced was about 4’ tall. Now, there is a 6’ tall at the corner of the alley, blocking 

vision for any vehicle coming out of the alley. And they want to place a 6’ fence in the front yard, which 

will totally block vision for vehicles traveling on either Willard or Taylor Streets! This is not acceptable! 

 

Why are they building a “Compound” in this residential neighborhood?  She speaks of being neighborly, 

they aren’t being good neighbors by isolating themselves from the neighborhood.  

She speaks of other homes in the neighborhood having 6’ fences, I would ask, if these fences do exist, 

were they done legally and properly, with permits?  

 

2. ”That the variance would be the minimum action necessary to provide relief to the applicant.” 

(Added costs to the costs they have already incurred.)  That expense, while I am sorry they would incur 

more expense, it is their own fault, for not asking questions. We, as neighbors, that have done 

improvements had to get permits and permit inspections. And some of us have had major 

improvements. 

 



F 
3. “The Special conditions and circumstances were not created by any action of the applicant.” The 

Special circumstances for extra costs and not following the Code, is definitely the fault of the applicant. 

 

4. “That the granting of the variance requested will not give the applicant any special priviledge that is 

denied to others by the code;” I have addressed this already, if they exist, were these 6” fences installed 

after a Permit issued and inspections made? 

 

5. YES, Granting this variance WILL BE detrimental to the Public Welfare, by blocking visually the 

approach of any vehicle traveling on either of the side street. Willard or Taylor. This blocked view would 

be dangerous for pedestrians and other vehicles. 

 

Therefore, we respectfully suggest that the Front yard Fence variance should not be granted, No fence 

in the front yard would be the neighbors preference. And a Building Inspection of the changes made to 

the structure and the back yard should be undertaken by the Building Inspector, and if the already made 

changes are allowed to remain. Then a monetary fine should be applied to cover the extra costs the City 

Building and Zoning Departments incurred to settle this matter. And as a matter of principle, that 

citizens have to follow the rules. Again, we state; that we all got permits and were inspected. 

 

I would point out that we are just beyond the 500 foot radius, being the 2nd and 3rd homes just off the 

corner of Leland and Jackson, we travel those two streets in our vehicles numerous times each week and 

walk our dog thru that intersection at least once daily if not two or three times. 

 

Respectfully submitted 

Janet and Dennis M Fries 

403 Leland St. 

Bloomington, IL 61701-5647 

309-825-2589  or jfdf143@gmail.com 

ksimpson
Rectangle



Agenda Item 5.C 
Z-29-20 

220 Willard Ave 
CITY OF BLOOMINGTON 

REPORT FOR THE BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 
December 16, 2020 

 

CASE NUMBER SUBJECT: TYPE SUBMITTED BY: 

Z-29-20 Fence variance Variance  
Caitlin Kelly, Assistant 

City Planner 

 

PETITIONER’S REQUEST: 

Section of Code: 44. 9-10 Fence Regulations  

Type of Variance Required Requested Variation  

Fence standards 4’ maximum height 6’ in height 2’ over maximum height 

 

 

Staff 
Recommendation 

Staff finds that the application does not meet all the standards for a variance. Staff 
recommends that the Zoning Board of Appeals deny the requested variance. 

 

 
Figure 1: An aerial view of subject property, 220 Willard Avenue (outlined in black) 

 
NOTICE 
The application has been filed in conformance with applicable procedural and public notice 
requirements. Notice was published in the Pantagraph on Monday, November 30, 2020. Courtesy 
notices were mailed to 69 property owners within 500 feet of the subject property.  
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GENERAL INFORMATION 
Owner and Applicant: Brooke Hermanowicz 
 
LEGAL DESCRIPTION: PARRITT’S 2ND ADDN LOT 23 
 
PROPERTY INFORMATION 
Existing Zoning: R-1C Single-Family Residence District 
Existing Land Use: Single-Family Housing  
Property Size: 0.14 acres / 6,098 sq ft 
PIN: 21-03-382-012 
 
SURROUNDING ZONING AND LAND USES 
Zoning  Land Uses 
North: R-1B, R-1C Single-Family Residence Districts, R-
3A Multiple-Family Residence District 

North: Single-family residential, apartment 
complexes 

South: R-1C Single-Family Residence District, P-2 Public 
Lands and Institutions 

South: Single-family residential, elementary 
school 

East: R-1C Single-Family Residence District 
R-2 Mixed Residence District 

East: Single-family residential, children’s home 

West: R-1C Single-Family Residence District West: Single-family residential 
 
ANALYSIS 
Submittals 
This report is based on the following documents, which are on file with the Economic & Community 
Development Department: 

1. Applications for a variance 
2. Site Plan 
3. Aerial photographs 
4. Site visit 

 
BACKGROUND  
The subject property is a corner lot in the Founder’s Grove neighborhood, located a few blocks to the 
east of S. State Street and E. Taylor Street. The lot is approximately 6,098 sq ft in area. The 
neighborhood is primarily zoned for single-family residential use, though there are commercial and 
mixed residential districts to the west of the property, and an elementary school to the south. An 
alleyway abuts the subject property’s rear yard, although no adjacent properties seem to take access 
from it. 
 
The applicant received a compliance order regarding a 6’ tall fence located in the property’s front yard 
facing E. Taylor Street on November 2nd, 2020. There is no apparent record of a permit for the fence in 
question. The applicant is now requesting a variance that would permit the non-conforming fence to 
remain in place. A 6’ tall side yard fence, perpendicular to structures on the lot, is permitted in this 
district by right (see Figure 2). There are no apparent physical characteristics that would inhibit 
construction of a side yard fence along E. Taylor Street. 
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There appear to be other corner lots in the neighborhood with front yard fences exceeding 4’ in height. 
Of those observed, there is no documentation of variances being granted to these properties, or 
approved permits indicating the proposed fences would be greater than 4’ tall. 

 

 
Figure 2: A diagram featured in the Zoning Ordinance illustrating yard lines 

 

 
Figure 3: A side view of the subject property 

  
FINDINGS OF FACT  
The petitioner has outlined the request for variation in the attached narrative and drawings.  The Zoning 
Ordinance requires that the petition meet the findings of fact as outlined below.  
 

1. that the property has physical characteristics that pose unreasonable challenges which make 
strict adherence to the Code difficult; A 6’ tall fence would be permitted by right as a side yard 
fence were it to be constructed in line with structures on the lot and placed outside of the 
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220 Willard Ave 
required front yard setback of 25’. There do not appear to be any physical characteristics that 
would inhibit constructing a side yard fence on the subject property. The standard is not met. 
 

2. that the variances would be the minimum action necessary to afford relief to the applicant; 
The lot has no physical characteristics that would prevent the applicant from employing 
alternative means of screening their property in compliance with the Zoning Ordinance (for 
instance, constructing a 6’ tall side yard fence, installing landscaping in conjunction with a 4’ tall 
front yard fence, and so on). The standard is not met. 
 

3. That the special conditions and circumstances were not created by any action of the applicant; 
While there are certainly broader circumstances behind the variance request not created by the 
applicant, the physical conditions of the property do not appear to present any challenge in 
erecting a 6’ side yard fence by right. Additionally, the variance request is possibly intended to 
legitimize the installation of the existing non-conforming fence. The standard is not met. 

 
4. That granting the variation request will not give the applicant any special privilege that is 

denied to others by the Code; Similar variance requests have received mixed responses from 
the Zoning Board of Appeals. In recent years, these responses have tended toward denials, given 
concerns about establishing a precedent for the neighborhood and for corner lots more 
generally. While there are some corner lots in the neighborhood with front yard fences that 
appear to exceed 4’, there is no record of variances being granted to these properties, nor fence 
permit applications which indicate noncompliant fence heights. Additionally, there are corner 
lots in the area which have 6’ side yard fences in compliance with the Zoning Ordinance. 
Granting the variance without identifiable hardship may establish a precedent. The standard is 
not met. 

 
5. That the granting of the variation will not be detrimental to the public welfare, alter the 

essential character of the neighborhood, nor unreasonably impair the use of development of 
adjoining properties. The fence directly abuts an alleyway, possibly violating sight distance 
requirements as set out in Ch. 44, 9-9 (see Figure 4). The standard is not met. 
 

 
Figure 4 
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STAFF RECOMMENDATION  
Staff finds that the application does not meet all the standards for a variance. Staff recommends a denial 
of the variance.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Caitlin Kelly 
Assistant City Planner 
 
Attachments:  

• Variance Application and supplemental documents from applicant 

• Site Plan 

• Zoning Map 

• Aerial Map 

• Neighborhood Notice Map, Newspaper Notice and List of Addresses Notified 
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Economic & Community Development 
Department 

115 E Washington St, Ste 201 
Bloomington IL 61701 

(309)434-2226 
planning@cityblm.org 

 

 

December 1, 2020 
 
Dear Property Owner or Occupant: 
 
The Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Bloomington, Illinois, will hold a virtual public hearing on 
Wednesday, December 16, 2020 at 4:00 PM at www.cityblm.org/live on an application submitted by 
Brooke Hermanowicz.  
 
You are receiving this notice because you own or occupy property within a 500-foot radius of the 
subject property (refer to attached map). All interested persons may present evidence or testimony 
regarding said petition, or ask questions related to the petitioner’s request at the scheduled public hearing. 
 
The applicant is requesting approval of a variance to allow a 6’ fence in front yard (Chapter 44.910C) at 
220 Willard Ave. Bloomington, IL 61701. The Subject Property is legally described as: PARRITT'S 
2ND ADDN LOT 23. PIN: 21-03-382-012. 
 
The application is online at www.cityblm.org/zoning. The agenda and packet for the hearing will be 
available prior to the hearing on the City of Bloomington website at www.cityblm.org/zoning. To 
provide testimony on this item please register at least 15 minutes in advance of the start of the meeting 
at https://www.cityblm.org/government/boards-commissions/register-for-public-comment. Public 
comments can also be emailed at least 15 minutes prior to the start of the meeting 
to publiccomment@cityblm.org. Members of the public may also attend the meeting at City Hall. 
Attendance will be limited to 10 people including staff and Board/Commission Members and will 
require compliance with City Hall COVID-19 protocols and social distancing. Participants and attendees 
are encouraged to attend remotely. The rules for physical attendance may be subject to change due to 
changes in law or to executive orders related to the COVID-19 pandemic occurring after delivery of this 
notice. Changes will be posted at www.cityblm.org/register.  
 
This hearing will be accessible to individuals with disabilities in compliance with the ADA and other 
applicable laws. For special needs or accessible questions please contact the City Clerk at 109 E. Olive 
St., Bloomington, (309) 434-2240, cityclerk@cityblm.org or TTY at (309) 829-5115, preferably no later 
than five days before the hearing. 

 
If you desire more information regarding the proposed petition or have any questions, you may email 
planning@cityblm.org or call (309)434-2226.  
 
 



 

 

Please note this meeting could be subject to change based on a lack of quorum or other reasons. Notice 
of a change will also be posted online at www.cityblm.org.  

Sincerely, 

Planning Division staff 

 

 

Map of notified properties within 500 ft of subject property 
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